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MESSAGE TO PARTICIPANTS AT THE GAY PRIDE IN BELGRADE
FROM HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSIONER THOMAS HAMMARBERG


The human rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender (LGBT) persons are still violated grossly in country after country. During missions to Council of Europe member states I have often been confronted with discrimination, prejudice and intolerance against LGBT persons because of their real or perceived sexual orientation or gender identity. Politicians and other leading figures in public life have used intolerant speech or even incited to hatred. Often there is no counter-reaction and too few people stand up against homophobia and transphobia.

Such tendencies can, unfortunately, be noted in Serbia as well. LGBT persons remain victims of
discrimination, prejudice and intolerance. Their plight is largely hidden from public view, and when they are referred to in public debate it is often in negative terms. Some of those who speak up for LGBT rights regardless of their sexual orientation or gender identity - have themselves in some instances been made target of verbal, physical and psychological abuse – often with impunity.

I have been informed that a recent survey conducted in Serbia showed that 70 per cent of the persons interviewed considered homosexuality a sickness, and only eight per cent considered Pride Parades as a legitimate way of seeking equal rights for LGBT persons. These are worrying figures.

It is therefore necessary to reiterate that the fundamental freedom of peaceful assembly, enshrined in Article 11 of the European Convention on Human Rights, applies to all persons, including LGBT persons. European states have a positive duty to protect the participants of a demonstration, even if this demonstration may annoy persons opposed to the ideas or claims that the demonstration seeks to promote.

I am convinced that support of Serbian authorities for the Gay Pride, along with the recently adopted antidiscrimination law and its full implementation, are crucial steps in improving the human rights of LGBT persons. However, I hope for further steps – there is a need to work harder to change attitudes and to ensure that the persisting patterns of homophobia and transphobia are brought to an end.
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